THE BETTER GOVERNMENT INITIATIVE

Executive Committee Meeting

10:15 - 12:00, Tuesday 12th January 2016

Fabian Society, 61 Petty France SW1H 9EU
                                                                    Minutes



Attendees – Richard Mottram, Alun Evans, Ursula Brennan, Barbara Moorhouse, Martin Stanley, Roger Dawe , Tom Legg, Robin Butler, Leigh Lewis, Chris Foster, Phillip Ward, Paul Britton (item2 only). 

1. Apologies - Geoffrey Chipperfield, Peter Makeham, Peter Owen, Adam Sharples.

2. Final revision of the paper on third sector provision of services (EC0112n2_3rd sector) 

In discussion the following points were made:
· it would be helpful presentationally to bring up the paragraph on conclusions to the beginning of the paper, bring out more clearly some of the key conclusions in addition to that on the role of the NAO, and here and elsewhere make the tone more positive about the role of the third sector.
· Alongside the issue raised about scalability there was a related tension for commissioning departments between the desire to encourage diversity of provision and innovation and pressure for national standards.
· The paper might touch on pressure to bring third sector providers providing services within the scope of FOI.

Paul Britton agreed to produce a final version of the paper, taking account of the points made in discussion, together with covering letters to circulate it to interested parties. It might be sent to selected charity chief executives, Stephen Bubb of  ACEVO, Amyas Morse at the NAO, Mark Fisher in the Cabinet Office, the conveners of the dinner on 22 February, Tom Watson, and possibly key private sector providers of services in partnership with third sector providers. It was agreed that it should be posted on the website in parallel with this wider circulation.

3. Minutes of the meeting on 3 November 2015- there were no comments.

4. Matters arising- covered below.
5. Updates:
a) Robin Butler’s letter to the Times drawing attention to the lack of effective accountability to Parliament for expenditure authorised by ministerial direction was published on 5th November.

In discussion the following main points were made:
· the PAC appeared not minded to involve Ministers, perhaps because this might put at risk their non-politically-partisan way of working.
· While there had been no directions under the coalition, there had been a number more recently involving cases where what was proposed was arguably a reasonable decision for the Minister to take but raised issues where the Accounting officer needed the protection of a direction.
· Kids Company was in a different category and how the PAC and PACAC handled this raised issues that BGI should keep under review. 
· Given the weaknesses in how Ministers were held to account by Parliament, it was suggested there might be a greater role for the courts. But others felt this would be inappropriate for value for money issues. If the PAC were not to hold Ministers to account this should be a role for departmental select committees. 

b) Written evidence to the FOI Act Commission was submitted on 12th November and published on the website.

In discussion it was noted that our evidence along with others had now been published on the Commission’s website. The published evidence showed little support for major changes to the FOI regime.

c) Special Advisers

In a discussion of recent developments, it was noted that:
· the Autumn Statement supporting documentation included a Government proposal to cut “Short money’ by 19% and freeze it for the remainder of the Parliament. In contrast on 17 December the Cabinet Office had published special adviser numbers and budgets that showed numbers and costs had risen compared with the last Labour government and with the coalition (when support for the Deputy Prime Minister was stripped out of the numbers).
· The benchmark of 2 special advisers per Cabinet Minister was increasingly ignored. More generally a number of Ministers were now pressing ahead with Extended Ministerial Offices. The reality was that Ministers had a variety of mechanisms available to them to surround themselves with advice they were comfortable with.

Richard Mottram agreed to circulate a draft blog on the contrast between the government’s approaches on special advisers and “Short money” 

d) Richard Mottram, Robin Butler and Adam Sharples met Bob Kerslake on 23rd November to discuss his review of the Treasury.

It was noted that this had been a constructive and very friendly discussion about how Lord Kerslake might conduct the review and issues to be considered. Bob Kerslake had suggested as part of the consultation he and other members of the review team might attend a BGI meeting to discuss the issues in his review. Richard Mottram agreed to follow this up.
e) The meeting with Tom Watson.

This had been postponed again at the last minute the previous day. It was agreed we should continue to seek a meeting.

f) Adam Sharples had spoken about policy making on behalf of BGI at an event on 1 December at the Department for Education.  

6. Line to take at the Gulbenkian dinner (EC0112n1_gulbenkian).

In discussion the following main points were made:

· it was encouraging that (thanks to Leigh Lewis’s efforts) we now had a date for the dinner and a number of charities had been invited. A final guest list had yet to be received. The focus of the invitation letter on the problems charities faced in working with government was potentially less helpful. It would be important to pursue our own objectives at the meeting and look to follow up with potential supporters at the end of the meeting. We should emphasise our unique selling point of exercising influence by advice based on practical experience
· It seemed unlikely we would find individual donors willing to commit to large sums in support of BGI. But we should continue to support the aim of a New Better Government Initiative set out in our prospectus. We could make clear at the dinner and elsewhere the threat to our continuing existence from a lack of funding. 
· There was scope to provide advice on how best to deliver policy success to partner organisations and to organize joint events, in return for funding. But there was a risk that potential funders would look to BGI and/or individual BGI members to facilitate access to government at senior levels in ways that were not compatible with our agreed role or available effort. 

Robin Butler agreed to prepare a speaking note setting out the BGI’s pitch. Richard Mottram would produce examples of BGI activities to be drawn on in the discussion. The list of invitees to the dinner should be circulated (copy attached). In parallel Alun Evans would continue to explore other possible funders.

7.  Hidden subsidies (EC0112n3_hidden)

There was strong general support for the draft. In discussion it was suggested that:
· it might be helpful to spell out a little more the composition of the very large figure referred to in the text. There was a case for a more arresting title.
· The argument was not that tax–related measures were necessarily a bad thing. It would be helpful if policy-makers across government took a coherent approach to the suite of potential levers available to them, including tax-related measures. The problem was that the Treasury had asserted a monopoly over tax matters that meant that they were not scrutinized in the same way or available on the same footing as other measures. Moreover departments with policy responsibilities in particular areas of public policy could find the Treasury pursuing separate agendas on tax with significant implications for them, outside the process of collective consideration and agreement. 
· The political mystique around the budget process had also to be recognized, which led to decisions focused on immediate impact rather than deliberative policy making.

Philip Ward agreed to revise the blog in the light of the discussion and circulate it again to colleagues.

8.  A codified constitution: should BGI enter the debate? (EC0112n4_constitution)
 
In discussion it was recognized that there was a strong theoretical case for a codified constitution but it was very difficult to see how it could be delivered in practice. The BGI should leave the big picture constitutional questions to the Constitution Society and others, but, as it had already been doing, comment where there was a link to its own more focused agenda.

9. Any other business.

Leigh Lewis raised the issue of how the treatment of top public servants by Ministers, Parliament and the media might put at risk the ability to attract the best talent to the most challenging roles. He would be happy to explore the issue in a blog piece, which he would circulate in draft to colleagues.

In a brief discussion, it was recognized that relationships between Ministers and officials had traditionally been trust-based rather than more contractual with a transparent performance commitment linked to the resources provided. In such circumstances it was difficult to know whether problems arose because of poor leadership and management or because the task was undeliverable with the resources made available. In an age of austerity and an aggressive media the trust-based system might become unsustainable   
 
Next meeting: 9th/ 16th February will be explored.
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